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June 27, 2017
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration is the County Road Engineer’s Report and a proposed ordinance concerning the vacation of a portion of 13th Avenue SW and 14th Avenue SW, between SW 102nd Street and SW 104th Street, located in the White Center area. 
The procedure for vacation of the subject portion of right-of-way is in accordance with King County Code (KCC) 14.40 and the Revised Code of Washington (RCW) Chapter 36.87, which establishes the right of abutting property owners to petition a County legislative body for the vacation of road rights-of-way. Pursuant to KCC 14.40.0104, the County Road Engineer prepares a report and recommendation on whether the right-of-way should be vacated and what compensation should be assessed.  
After introduction and referral to the King County Hearing Examiner, the proposed ordinance will be available for review and comment in conjunction with the required public hearing on the proposed road vacation recommendation by the Department of Transportation’s Road Services Division (Roads). 
Adoption of the ordinance will convert the public right-of-way to ownership by King County Department of Natural Resources and Parks, Parks and Recreation Division (DNRP Parks) to be fully integrated into the Steve Cox Memorial Park. Currently, park improvements including ball fields, buildings, parking area and plantings cover the right-of-way and the public has use of the area as a part of Steve Cox Memorial Park. Vacation of the portions of 13th Avenue SW and 14th Avenue SW will allow DNRP Parks to fully incorporate the property into the management and operation of the park.
Historically, King County has processed road vacations in accordance with KCC and the RCW. This process promotes efficiency in terminating the public’s interest in County road rights-of-way. There are no alternatives to divesting public road right-of-way that is unnecessary to the County road system.
Roads attempts to identify and address potential issues related to the proposed vacation through the investigation of the petition prior to making its recommendation. Upon completion of the investigation of the vacation petition filed with the King County Council, Roads has determined that the subject right—of-way is useless as part of the County road system and believes the public would benefit by the transfer of what is now an unopened right of way lying under and within a County park to DNRP Parks for full integration into the Steve Cox Memorial Park.  

The proposed ordinance will address and further key guiding principles and goals of the King County Strategic Plan by preserving the built environment that allows communities to flourish through the acquisition and maintenance of open space, managing the County’s assets and capital investments in a way that maximizes their productivity and value, and promoting health and human potential through this collaboration between DNRP Parks and and DOT Roads to preserve, protect and enhance the services and improvements to Steve Cox Memorial Park. 
After introduction of the ordinance and the establishment of a public hearing date by the Hearing Examiner, a notice of the public hearing is posted on-site of the road vacation. It is not unusual for opponents to appear at the public hearing or make their opposition known to Roads before the hearing as a result of seeing the notice. Late opposition to a proposed road vacation is investigated, and the results are included in the documentation and testimony provided to the Hearing Examiner. The Hearing Examiner will incorporate late opposition arguments into final recommendations to the King County Council. Recommendations of the Hearing Examiner will be heard by the King County Council per KCC 14.40.

In accordance with KCC 14.40.020, the County Council may waive the compensation otherwise assessed against a road vacation petitioner. In light of the current and ongoing use of the property as a part of Steve Cox Memorial Park and the public benefit associated with the continued use of the property as a part of the park, the County Road Engineer recommends to the County Council that all compensation associated with this road vacation be waived.  

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. This useless road right-of-way would remain as a public road right-of-way if the proposed ordinance is not adopted. 
I recommend that the King County Council adopt this ordinance.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine 

King County Executive

Enclosures 

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff


    

  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council

Carrie Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Brenda Bauer, Director, Road Services Division (Roads), DOT


Rick Brater, P.E., County Road Engineer, Roads, DOT


Leslie Drake, Road Property Program Manager, Roads, DOT

